A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, July 23, 1998, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York, at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Carl Foss



Joe Ricci



Don Thorp

ABSENT:
Dick Dehm



Doug Jones

OTHERS:
Ron Brand and one resident.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m.

Discussion

Mr. Ron Brand and the Board discussed the Board’s comments regarding the Sign Ordinance proposal.  

At 7:55 p.m. Mr. Jones arrived and asked to be excused due to illness.  Mr. Ricci asked Mr. Jones a question regarding procedure.  Mr. Basch excused Mr. Jones.

The Board and Mr. Brand continued their discussion of the Sign Ordinance.

VOSS DETERMINATION

Mr. Basch stated that he was recusing himself from the discussion and voting due to the fact that he was not present at the last meeting during the Public Hearing.  Mr. Basch also stated that the Voss’ neighbor, Mr. Cook, had provided Mr. Basch with a letter after the public hearing.  Mr. Basch stated that the policy was to place this letter in the file, but the contents of the letter would not be considered during the determination discussion, because it was presented after the public hearing had taken place.

Mr. Ricci stated that he had spoken to Mr. Voss, and Mr. Voss had requested that the vote on the determination be postponed until the four members of the board who were present at the public hearing be present for the vote.

A discussion followed regarding whether the discussion should take place at this time or when Mr. Dehm returns.  Mr. Thorp asked who makes the decision when to postpone a vote.  A discussion followed.  Mr. Basch stated that the applicants knew that he would not be present for the Public Hearing.  After a discussion, the board decided to discuss the determination.  If, after the discussion, it was felt that Mr. Dehm’s vote might be the deciding vote, then the vote would be postponed until Mr. Dehm was present.  

VOSS DETERMINATION

Mr. Ricci moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, that the area variance requested by the applicants, Mr. and Mrs. Michael Voss, at 243 Scofield Road, Honeoye Falls, NY, Tax Account #221.01-2-23, to permit the erection of an outbuilding/garage within the eastside property line setback, be approved based upon the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, and subject to the stated Conditions.

FINDINGS OF FACT:

1.
The property is in an area zoned RA-1.

2.
The Zoning Ordinance requires a 20’ side setback in RA-1 zones.

3.
The requested side setback of 5’ exceeds the requirement by 15’.

4.
The applicants will use the building to park vehicles that will not fit in the existing garage.  The building will be 24’ x 24’.

5.
The requested location would not require removal of trees or changes to the existing driveway.

6.
The neighbor to the east, Mr. William Cook, spoke in opposition to the variance.

7.
Mr. Cook stated that he felt the size of the building was too large for any location on the property.

8.
The northeast corner of the proposed building will be 68’ from the southwest corner of Mr. Cook’s building.

9.
Expansion of the existing garage would be expensive due to the roofline.

10.
Mr. Cook and Mr. Voss stated that most of the lots in the subdivision have lots ¾ of an acre in size.

11.
Alternative locations not requiring a variance would require changes to the existing drive or removal of large trees.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW:

1.
The proposed outbuilding/garage will not result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.

2.
Alternative locations, although possible, would require changes to the driveway or removal of large trees.

3.
The requested variance is 75% of the requirement.

4.
The outbuilding/garage is not believed to have any adverse physical or environmental effects.

5.
The difficulty is self-created.

6.
This is a Type II action under SEQR.

7.
There will be no adverse effect on nearby farmland.

8.
The benefit to the applicant outweighs the potential detriment to the health, safety and welfare of the community that might result from approval of the requested variance.

CONDITIONS:

1.
The construction of the building must meet all applicable codes.

2.
The building must be fitted with gutters and downspouts directing rainwater onto the applicant’s property.

3.
The existing fence and shrubs on the eastern side of the building will be maintained to provide a buffer to the property to the east.

4.
All construction equipment, supplies and debris must remain on applicant’s property.

5.
The minimum setback must be 10 feet.

Discussion of the Determination

Mr. Thorp stated that he felt that number 8 under the Conclusions of Law could go either way.  

Mr. Basch encouraged the board members to go through the specific items and address them.  

Mr. Ricci read the first of his Conclusions.  Mr. Ricci stated that he believed that it would not result in an undesirable change.  Mr. Foss stated that he believed that it would be an undesirable change.  Mr. Foss stated that Mr. Voss talked about the two large trees, and he felt that if Mr. Voss removed one of those trees, in a few years, he would not be able to tell the difference – the tree would fill out.  Mr. Foss stated that he felt it was an undesirable change to the neighborhood to put it as close to the property line as the applicant requested.  Mr. Ricci stated that he felt that this location would be the proper location for the garage.  Mr. Foss stated that he felt that a proper location for the garage would be where Mr. Voss is building his deck.  It would be away from the property line and would be more accessible to the house.  

Mr. Foss stated that he also does not agree with number 2 of the Conclusions of Law, number 3 is a given, and number five is a given – because the difficulty is self-created.  

Mr. Ricci asked if Mr. Foss felt that way with a 10-foot setback as well as the 5-foot setback.  Mr. Foss stated yes.  

Mr. Ricci stated that it was easier for him to give a variance when the lot is smaller – a ¾ acre lot in a one-acre zoned area as compared to a one-acre lot in a one-acre zoned area.  

Mr. Thorp stated that the fact that Mr. Voss would have to alter the driveway or move a tree is not a consideration for him.  Mr. Thorp stated that there were other places within the lot to build the garage.  Mr. Thorp stated that he would have reservations granting a variance in this situation.  A discussion followed regarding the number of trees on a lot and different views of the importance of trees.  

Mr. Ricci stated that he felt that he would rather be next to a lot that had a lot of trees and a building than a lot with a building and no trees.  Mr. Ricci stated that he asked Mr. Cook if he would rather have a smaller building in the corner or a big building in the middle.  Mr. Ricci stated that Mr. Cook responded that he would rather have a smaller building over on the side.  Mr. Ricci stated that he was trying to accommodate both people.  

Mr. Foss stated that he would vote against it because the determination does not say that the garage would not be larger than requested.  Mr. Foss stated that Mr. Ricci did not need to change it, because he was going to vote against it.  Mr. Thorp stated that he was going to vote against it because of the 10-foot setback.  A decision was made to vote on the motion.  

VOTE

Ayes 1, Nays 2 (Mr. Thorp and Mr. Foss)

Mr. Basch recused himself.

APPLICATION DENIED.

MINUTES

Mr. Foss moved, seconded by Mr. Basch, to approve the minutes of the June 11, 1998 meeting as submitted.

ADOPTED

Ayes 4, Nays 0.

MINUTES
Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Foss, to approve the minutes of the July 9, 1998 meeting, as amended.

ADOPTED

Ayes 3, Nays 0.  (Abstain 1, Mr. Basch)

Discussion

The Zoning Board of Appeals Secretary reported that the Town Supervisor had approved the ordering of new notification of public hearing posting signs.  The Board instructed the secretary to order 250 signs. The secretary will write the hearing date on the signs and ask the applicant to pick the signs up.

Mr. Basch stated that the New York Planning Federation was having a meeting in September.

Mr. Basch stated that the Quarterly Budget report for the ZBA was available for review.

There being no business on the agenda for August 13, 1998, there will be no meeting on that date.

MOTION

Mr. Foss moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to adjourn at 10:26 p.m.

ADOPTED

Ayes 4, Nays 0.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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